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March 1, 2006 

The Honorable Larry Phillips 
Chair, King County Council 
Room 1200 
C O U R T H O U S E 
Dear Councilmember Phillips: 

I am pleased to transmit to the Metropolitan King County Council an ordinance adopting the King County Pandemic Influenza Response Plan.  Approval of this ordinance will release $600,000 in support of the county's ongoing efforts to respond effectively to a possible outbreak of pandemic flu.  In light of recent developments concerning the spread of the H5N1 virus, I request the County Council's prompt attention to this urgent matter of public health and safety. 
As a part of the 1st quarter omnibus supplemental I will be submitting to you shortly, I will be including a technical correction which will properly appropriate the funding for the Current Expense transfer to the Grants Fund.
As you know, the county has been actively leading the region in preparing for the possibility of a pandemic.  Recently, we engaged the region's business community by conducting a business forum to address critical economic, labor and operational concerns.  We have also provided extensive education outreach campaigns and offer ongoing support and collaboration to local business leaders. 

The county has organized a ground-breaking coalition of local health care system partners who are strengthening our emergency preparedness and response capabilities.  Details regarding this effort are included in the enclosed report and form the basis of our medical surge work plan which will be funded, in part, by the released funds (see Appendix G of the report).
We continue to educate and support local school districts on the development of their response plans and are engaging with all 39 cities and local emergency management officials to enhance our region's pandemic flu response capacity. 

As part of our ongoing outreach efforts, the county has been educating the public through a resource-rich web site and by widely disseminating information on how to prevent the spread of germs (over 20,000 posters have been distributed to date).  I am pleased to report that the strategies and methodologies outlined in our plans are being used as a model by local health departments across the country. 

Legislative History

On December 12, 2005, the County Council adopted Ordinance 15348 approving a $5,960,000 appropriation for pandemic flu preparedness.  A proviso to that ordinance requires the following: 

"Of this appropriation, $600,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the adoption by ordinance of a pandemic influenza response plan outlining the county's regional, governmental service provider, and employer response to a possible influenza pandemic.  The executive, in collaboration with the office of emergency management and the department of public health shall, by March 1, 2006, submit for review and approval by ordinance a cohesive and detailed pandemic influenza response plan. " 

As you are aware, the county has designated $4,760,000 of the December 12, 2005 appropriation for the purchase of antiviral medications.  The remaining $600,000 from that authorization funds our ongoing outreach and information campaigns and, in partnership with the local health care system, our medical surge capacity plan.  The $600,000 that is the subject of this proviso will also support our outreach and surge capacity initiatives.    

Pandemic Influenza Response Plan
The planning effort required by County Council proviso is now complete.  Enclosed for your review and approval is series of interrelated plans collectively referred to as King County's Pandemic Influenza Response Plan (KC-PIRP).  KC-PRIP includes the latest version of our public health department's Pandemic Influenza Response Plan (PH-PIRP).  This plan is part of King County's Emergency Management Plan (EMP) and is directly coordinated with the county's ongoing Continuity of Operation's Plan (COOP).  The COOP includes King County's Human Resources Division's Pandemic Influenza's Emergency Response Manual.  A diagram depicting the relationship between the above referenced plans is shown on the following page:
Illustration of Planning Elements: 

King County’s - Pandemic Influenza Response Plan (KC-PIRP)

[image: image1]
The PH-PIRP is an annex to Emergency Support Function 8 (Health and Medical Services) of the EMP.  Emergency Support Function 8 and its annexes describe the responsibilities, authorities, and actions associated with public health emergencies. 

As noted in previous correspondence with the County Council, the COOP is a detailed operational manual prepared by all branches of our government.  It was created to ensure that essential governmental functions can survive a natural disaster, technological failure, human error or other disruption and represents the initial steps in this critically important planning process.  Since September 2005, King County has been actively engaged in adding protocols for pandemic flu to this effort.  I would like to thank the Department of Assessments, Prosecuting Attorney's Office, Superior Court, District Court, Sheriffs Office, and each department of King County government for their highly collaborative and tireless efforts to accomplish so much important work in such a short period of time. 

As specifically required by ordinance, the enclosed planning documents describe plans for the region's preparedness and response to a potential influenza pandemic; demonstrate coordination with the COOP; and include plans for the preparedness and protection of county employees. 

King County is committed to providing the most comprehensive and effective response to any threat to public health.  Accordingly, all plans are essentially "living documents" and will be updated as circumstances require.  County Council guidance on future iterations of this planning effort is welcome and encouraged.
I look forward to our continued cooperation in this ongoing effort to build the nation’s most effective response to the possibility of pandemic flu.

If you have any questions regarding this ordinance or the elements of the plan, please contact James Lopez, Deputy Chief of Staff, at 206-296-4048.

Thank you for your attention to this critically important issue.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


James Lopez, Deputy Chief of Staff, Executive Office


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
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DPH – Pandemic Influenza Response Plan (PH-PIRP)
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HRD - Emergency  Response Manual
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